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WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY 
FACULTY SENATE 

Regular Meeting, 25 September 2018, 4:00 p.m. 
Capitol Rooms - University Union 

 
 A C T I O N   M I N U T E S 

 
SENATORS PRESENT: M. Allison, B. Bellott, V. Boynton, S. Cordes, S. Czechowski, G. Delany-Barmann, R. Dennis DeVolder, Christopher 

Ginn, Rich Filipink, Anita Hardeman, Keith Holz, Buzz Hoon, Bill Knox, Angela Lynn, Colton Markey, Sue 
Martinelli-Fernandez, Jennifer McNabb, Kristi Mindrup (via teleconference), Debra Miretzky, Russ Morgan, 
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Faculty Senate meeting, Senator Czechowski asked about any initiatives on the part of SGA to 
combat sexual assault and domestic violence. Mr. Markey told senators that SGA does not have any 
planned, but pointed out that SGA is not a programming body. He did contact the Women’s Center, 
which is sponsoring Take Back the Night from 7:00-9:00 p.m. on October 25 to raise awareness for 
these issues. The march culminates at Chandler Park where survivors of sexual assault and 
domestic violence have the opportunity to tell their stories. 
 

C. Other Announcements 
 
1. 
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Ms. Telles stated that one focus of the outreach program is to take a service learning 
approach so that WIU is not just recruiting but also helping to serve is communities by 
volunteering and assisting with the events those communities are hosting. Senator Allison 
remarked that Rotary helps with the Macomb High School Scholastic Bowl but she has 
never seen Admissions representatives there. Ms. Telles replied that she attended last year, 
wore a WIU polo shirt, and moderated sessions for one day.  
 
Senator Boynton observed that the Department of History often gets invited to give 
presentations at Macomb High School and asked if Admissions keeps track of those kinds 
of visits and whether chairs should report them. Dr. Woods replied that Admissions would 
like to have that information. He realizes that a lot of interactions happen that Admissions 
does not know about, but it would be great if individuals would let the office know about 
these types of things because it is good information to have.  
 
Senator Cordes remarked that it is hard to get into high schools to do programming because 
their schedules are so packed. He suggested that one idea for outreach might be to set up a 
homework hotline where high school students could connect with WIU students for help 
and tips on English, History, or Library questions. He thinks this could provide a direct 
connection between a social outlet and the academics that WIU offers and would cultivate 
the idea that if students go to WIU, they will have people available to help them. Dr. 
Woods asked if Senator Cordes would be willing to run this effort. Senator Cordes replied 
he would be willing to look into the possibility if a committee were to be formed.  
 
Senator Perabo asked about the balance between recruiting transfer students and freshmen. 
She participated in a workshop at Eastern Iowa Community College a few years ago on 
religious diversity and took materials with her from Ad
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when their children are born so that Admissions can reach out to them periodically. The 
Alumni Council also provides 26 scholarships to children of WIU alumni.  
 
Chairperson Pynes stated that Faculty Senate looks forward to hearing that enrollment will 
be up next year. Vice President Williams thanked senators for all that they do and asked 
that they share his thanks with faculty colleagues. He added that he takes criticism seriously 
and tries to make adjustments, but there are also many people with a lot of great things to 
say about WIU, and he gives kudos to the faculty.  

 
2. Chairperson Pynes announced that petitions to serve on the Provost Search Committee are 

due at 2:00 p.m. Friday, September 28. Electronic voting will take place for contested seats, 
and senators will vote electronically for the at-large seats at the same time as college 
faculty will vote for their candidates. Chairperson Pynes noted that President Thomas 
appoints a Unit B faculty member and can add other members to the search committee, but 
a faculty majority must be maintained.  He asked senators to encourage faculty in their 
colleges to submit a petition. 

 
  3. Chairperson Pynes related that a faculty member had submitted questions about the 

Background Check Policy, which has been discussed at Faculty Senate in the past. He 
reached out to Digger Oster, Director of Insurance, Risk Management, and Compliance in 
the Office of the Vice President for Administrative Services, for answers to the following 
questions: 

 
Q1:  How many background checks have there been since the start of the program? 
A1: By: Castle Branch - 2,484   By: Bushue - 894 

        
Q2:  How many potential faculty members have been refused employment for failing a 

background check?  
A2:  ZERO 

 
Q3:  How many potential WIU employees in total have been refused employment 

because of a background check?  
A3:  ONE 

 
Q4:  How much have these background checks cost the university in each of the last 

four fiscal years? 
A4:  Castle Branch:    Bushue: 

          $22,868.50  FY16   $24,011.75  FY18 
          $36,297.50  FY17   $11,647.00  FY19 (as of 9-7-18)      
          $13,298.50  FY18                            
 

Total:  $72,464.50   Total to Date:  $35,658.75  
 

FY16 to 9-7-18 is $108,123.25 
 

Q5:  Finally, does the university plan on doing background checks on all current WIU 
employees? 

A5:  Not at this time. 
 

 4. Chairperson Pynes announced that results of the recent Academic Program Elimination 
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Pynes told senators that he will encourage a motion during Old Business that this 
discussion be added to the agenda in order to determine how to proceed. 

 
 5. Senator Cordes related that last year the Council for Instructional Technology, at the 

request of the Executive Committee, resubmitted a proposal for the University to invest in 
an Adobe Enterprise license. Senator Cordes will present the revamped proposal to IT 
Governance from 10:00-11:00 a.m. on Thursday, October 4 in Horrabin Hall 1. Senator 
Cordes told senators that what is different this time is that Adobe representatives are 
coming from Utah to explain how the site license works, the benefits, and to answer 
questions. [Note: The October 4 meeting was moved to November 8 due to scheduling 
issues.] 

 
 6. Senator Boynton announced that the Macomb forum regarding the Tri-States Public Radio 

funding crisis will be held at 6:00 p.m. at the Spoon River College Outreach Center to 
provide information about the elimination by WIU of appropriated funding to the public 
radio station. 

 
III. Reports of Committees and Councils  
 
 A. Council on Admissions, Graduation, and Academic Standards (CAGAS) 
  (Rich Filipink, Chair) 
 
  1. Policy on Articulating Credit for Advanced Placement and External Examinations 
 

The Executive Committee had charged CAGAS to create a policy to be used when 
evaluating and articulating new or revised Advanced Placement (AP) exams. CAGAS 
included external examination options within the proposed language and made the policy 
internally consistent with the procedure used to evaluate new and revised transfer courses. 
Responsibility for coordinating the evaluation and articulation of new and revised exams 
will reside with Admissions, who will determine if the exam warrants 1) departmental 
review; 2) Council on General Education review, in cases where the exam content appears 
to align with the Gen Ed curriculum and there is either not a clear academic department 
associated with the exam content or the department has reviewed the content and given 
elective credit or no departmental credit; or 3) General Elective Consideration, which will 
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Chairperson Pynes asked CAGAS to report back after the policy is implemented to see how 
it is working. 

 
 B. Council on General Education (CGE) 
  (Keith Holz, Chair) 
 
  1.  General Education Review Committee (GERC) Report 
 
    Dr. Holz thanked the members of GERC that worked diligently for the past two years and 

reminded senators how the committee arrived at its report. GERC was chaired by Darcy 
Plymire, Kinesiology, in 2016-17, who submitted an interim report last fall which 
addressed the issues of purpose and necessity of each Gen Ed category, including Human 
Well-Being and UNIV 100, and benchmarked WIU’s Gen Ed with that of peer institutions. 
Last August, Faculty Senate encouraged Dr. Holz to continue the review. Since that time, 
GERC held 15 meetings during 2017-18 and considered several ways and models to revise 
the curriculum, including discussion of four overarching proposals designed by individual 
committee members. On March 22, 2018, GERC voted 15-3 to retain all the existing Gen 
Ed categories as they are currently established and their existing credit hours. Dr. Holz told 
senators that even though GERC had considered other proposals, they decided to retain the 
status quo.  

 
    Dr. Holz related that GERC spent extensive time addressing the items in its charge. He 

related that the committee: 
• considered the relationship between Foreign Language/Global Issues (FLGI) 

courses and Gen Ed Multicultural courses;  
• revised the model to assess student learning in Gen Ed classes, with help from 
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effort to reduce its Gen Ed. He related that GERC spent a fair amount of time revising the 
General Education philosophy and goals, which made the members realize that Gen Ed is 
fulfilling its philosophy and goals by what is already being done and motivated the 
Committee to accept the status quo. Dr. Pettit stated that since Interim Provost Neumann 
has talked about streamlining Gen Ed, it might be relevant to point out that, according to 
the United States Bureau of Labor Statistics, of those in the workforce who have bachelor’s 
degrees, 73 percent are working in an area outside of their majors, and that figure has been 
accelerating over time so that graduates are becoming increasingly unlikely to work in the 
area in which they major. Dr. Pettit believes that if WIU wants to offer a solid 21st century 
education, the institution needs to provide a solid background in general education. Dr. 
Pettit has heard some comments that Gen Ed is an impediment to enrollment but said that 
WIU’s declining incoming freshmen is the most significant enrollment problem. He 
explained that incoming freshmen fall into two categories: those who have already selected 
a major, for whom gen ed does not register as a factor in which institution they select, and 
those students with undecided majors, for whom a robust gen ed is very important.  
 
Senator Dimitrov observed that when GERC was considering removing FIN 101 from Gen 
Ed, former Associate Provost Parsons pointed out “that there is no (institutional) 
mechanism for CGE or GERC to remove from Gen Ed any courses previously added to 
Gen Ed, including FIN 101.” The Human Well-Being subcommittee had contended that 
FIN 101 and UNIV 100 do not fit with the physical or nutritional dimensions of the 
category; rather, both “are designed to help underprepared students to deal with the 
demands of college and adult life.” Senator Dimitrov asked if the discussion stopped at this 
time because removal of the course was philosophically unadvisable. Dr. Holz pointed out 
that the report does not say that discussion stopped; Dr. Parsons on this occasion, as well as 
on other occasions, was adamant that GERC had no authority to remove courses from Gen 
Ed. Senator Dimitrov asked if GERC would have had the authority to suggest such a 
procedure. Dr. Holz replied that Dr. Parsons warned CGE and GERC not to go down that 
road; sometimes it was brought up that there may be too many courses in some category, 
and on those occasions Dr. Parsons spoke out to assert that neither CGE nor GERC has that 
authority and she did not recommend pursuing it. Senator Boynton pointed out that removal 
of a course from Gen Ed is a departmental prerogative. Dr. Holz added that his take away 
when thinking about Dr. Parsons’s comments is that the decision lies under the authority of 
chairs, and he is not sure who would need to ask chairs for permission. He agrees that 
chairs should be allowed to make that decision themselves. Chairperson Pynes remarked 
there is a mechanism for classes to disappear; if a course has not been taught for a certain 
amount of time, it goes into deep freeze, and the Provost can strike it from the lists, as 
former Provost Ken Hawkinson did a number of years ago. Senator Boynton finds it 
somewhat odd that department chairs cannot put courses in Gen Ed without going through 
a process but can remove them; CGE makes the decision to add courses but has no 
authority to say that perhaps adding a certain course was a mistake and it should be 
removed. She suspects that perhaps there should be a mechanism to remove a course from 
Gen Ed, but that is a separate issue. Chairperson Pynes agreed that one could conceive of a 
process to achieve this, such as a motion to remove a course and then consideration at 
Faculty Senate, but there is no need to go into that at this time because it would have to be 
debated and the President or Provost would have to agree to the process. Senator 
Maskarinec remarked that a parallel process would have to be thought out very carefully 
because it can become very political regarding what classes get into Gen Ed or what classes 
are removed. He believes that in order to be removed it would have to be shown that a 
course had evolved to the point that it no longer met the requirements or needs of Gen Ed. 
Chairperson Pynes agrees that courses should not be able to be removed without a general 
discussion. Senator Cordes pointed out that sometimes departments propose new courses 
that meet the requirements better than previous ones. Registrar Lynn told senators that to 
her knowledge there is one example of a General Education course being removed: MATH 
128 was removed from Gen Ed in Fall 2004. In February 2018, CAGAS sent emails to 
advisors to state that they would no longer hear requests for substitution based on the fact 
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that MATH 128 used to be included in Gen Ed. Senator Dimitrov pointed out that MATH 
128 was replaced by MATH 123. 
 
NO OBJECTIONS TO THE GERC REPORT 
 
Senator Bellott asked how much longer the freeze will remain on requests for General 
Education designation. Chairperson Pynes replied the freeze ends when the GERC report is 
approved, at which time CGE will begin doing the work of that council rather than GERC. 
[Note: The GERC report goes next to the President for consideration and approval.] 
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There were no further nominations, and the slate of candidates was declared elected.  
   
IV. Old Business  
 

Chairperson Pynes asked if a senator would be willing to make a motion to add the APER election for the 
College of Education and Human Services under Old Business. 
 
Motion: To add under Old Business the APER election for the College of Education and Human Services 
(Maskarinec/Boynton) 
 
MOTION APPROVED BY UNANIMOUS VOICE VOTE 
 
Chairperson Pynes told senators he can think of three ways to address the tie: 1) to flip a coin, 2) for 
senators to vote on the college seat, or 3) to have the College revote. He pointed out that if the decision is to 
have faculty in Education and Human Services revote, it will have to be done quickly because the 
Committee has a charge and every other member has been elected, whereas if the decision is for a coin flip, 
that could be done now. Senator Boynton asked if there were two candidates on the original ballot; 
Chairperson Pynes replied that there were. Senator Boynton expressed her preference for a runoff election. 
Senator McIlvaine-Newsad observed that a coin toss has been done in the past and is simple. Senator 
Dimitrov expressed 
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available in time for the full Senate to agree to it before the deadline for the chair to submit that 
information, so Chairperson Pynes usually tells the BOT that there are no objections at this time. 

 
 Senator Boynton observed that on page 94, item 18.9/8, where the reorganization plans is 

discussed, the BOT document states that “In the College of Arts and Sciences, select departments 
will form two new schools.” Senator Boynton recalled that Interim Provost Neumann previously 
discussed what “working towards” means and if there is a predetermined plan, and said at that time 
that changes can occur to the reorganization plan originally presented, but the statement in the BOT 
materials seems to contradict that. Interim Provost Neumann replied that the BOT packet probably 
used language from July and “lopped off” the “working towards” part. Senator Boynton asked 
whether if the Board of Trustees 
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 Senator Czechowski asked if Interim Provost Neumann is expecting the APER Committee’s report 

by the end of fall semester; Interim Provost Neumann responded affirmatively. Senator Czechowski 
pointed out that the semester is in the sixth week, almost at midterm, and the information on what 
programs will be on the list has gone from being announced after 10th day to being announced on 
Day 26. She pointed out that GERC had two full years to complete the necessary research, but the 
APER Committee is being given only eight weeks to make its decisions, then reorganization 
decisions must be made by March. She thinks this is a rush. Senator Czechowski believes that if 
two years can be spent on GERC, two years should be able to be spent doing what needs to be done 
for the University. She feels like not enough time is being given to put the proper investment into 
this process. Senator Allison seconded Senator Czechowski’s sentiments. She is also not sure how 
several senators completely misunderstood the APER/low productivity list process. Senator 
Boynton thought there was a large low productivity list and that a subset of that list would comprise 
the APER list, with quality decisions being made rather than just bean counting.  

 
Senator Allison remarked that with the number of departments to review and the workload, she 
does not see how any committee with members who are teaching fulltime and doing research could 
accomplish this task in the time allotted. She anticipates there will need to be a number of long 
discussions about all of the little things that matter. Chairperson Pynes pointed out that APER is not 
a Faculty Senate committee, and the Senate did not set the deadline; Interim Provost Neumann has 
set the deadline that she wants. He added that APER is a “committee of the contract” between UPI 
and the Interim Provost. Dr. Filipink, who serves as UPI Grievance Officer, pointed out that the 
faculty contract says that the committee will have sufficient time to do their work, and there is 
disagreement between UPI and the Interim Provost about what that means. He added that UPI 
thinks the committee should be able to look at the workload and decide how much time is needed 
based on the number of programs to be reviewed, but Interim Provost Neumann has set a “flexible 
deadline” of December. Senator Cordes stated that when he served on the last APER Committee, 
the process took four months starting in mid-February. He added that the committee did due 
diligence, asking for a lot of documentation and sorting through it thoroughly, and did not feel 
pressured for time. Chairperson Pynes pointed out that the vast majority of programs that are on the 
low productivity list submitted reports to the Provost’s Office last year; the Illinois Board of Higher 
Education has a two-year reporting cycle, so many of the programs on the list wrote a report last 
spring. He agrees that there will be a lot of work.  
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anything about this process, such as making a motion to state that the amount of time, which 
Interim Provost Neumann says she will not change, is insufficient for the 20 programs that are on 
the table. Chairperson Pynes pointed out that Faculty Senate has not actually seen the list. 
 
Motion: That Faculty Senate request more time for the APER Committee (Rahman/Allison) 
 
Chairperson Pynes asked if, instead of requesting more time, Faculty Senate should consider 
reaffirming that the APER Committee be given the time it needs to complete its work, using the 
contract language of “sufficient time for the workload.” Senator Rahman suggested that the 
Committee let everyone know how much time they need. She and Senator Allison accepted 
Chairperson Pynes’s friendly amendment “That Faculty Senate reaffirms that the APER 
Committee should be given sufficient time for its workload.” 
 
Parliamentarian Lauer suggested that it might be best to wait until the next Faculty Senate meeting 
for this motion because senators have not received the APER list and because this discussion item 
was not originally under Old Business on the agenda that went out, so some who may have wanted 
to weigh in on this discussion are not here to oppose or recommend this course of action. He does 
not know what would be gained by not waiting two weeks to vote. Chairperson Pynes agrees there 
is something to be said for seeing the list first, but he is a fan of reaffirming the contract language. 
Senator Cordes believes that one should always defer to letting committees have enough time to do 
the work they are assigned. He believes it should be understood that the APER Committee is taking 
the time to do due diligence for the process, however many programs are on the list, because the 
work can be exhausting.  
 
Senator Allison thinks the statement does matter, even though senators know that it does not have 
power. She observed that English is not on the low productivity list right now, but with the current 
layoff list that department will lose 11 faculty members within a 12-month period. She believes that 
layoffs and closing programs matter, and the decisions of the APER Committee will affect 
everybody on Faculty Senate in some way. Senator Allison added that, although not affected by the 
APER decisions, she is affected by every decision that relates to the layoffs. Chairperson Pynes 
agrees that statements really matter and suggested that if senators can work on the statement to get 
it correct rather than write it on the Senate floor, it will make it stronger and will be better than 
having the Recording Secretary try to make sense of the motion later. He suggested that a statement 
could be put on the agenda for the next Senate meeting to bring to a vote. Senator Czechowski 
agrees that the statement needs to be well crafted, but she also agrees with Senator Allison that it is 
the 26th day of school and senators still do not have the APER list that was supposed to be released 
on Day 10. She thinks it is important to say today that the APER Committee should have sufficient 
time rather than saying it two weeks from now at the next Senate meeting because time is an 
important issue in this process. 
 
Senator Dimitrov pointed out that Article 26 states that “The APER Committee shall have a term of 
appointment appropriate for the anticipated workload.”  
 
Chairperson Pynes stated that the vote is to reaffirm the contract language and ask that APER have 
appropriate time to do its work. 
 
MOTION APPROVED 15 YES – 1 NO – 0 ABSTENTIONS 
 
Chairperson Pynes will send a follow-up letter to the Interim Provost.  

 
Motion: To adjourn (Rahman) 
 
The Faculty Senate adjourned at 5:37 p.m.   
 

     Susan Czechowski, Senate Secretary 
 
     Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Recording Secretary 
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